

EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

CORPORATE RESOURCES

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 24 JULY 2008


CROS.97/08
REVIEW OF CORPORATE IMPROVEMENT PLAN 2007 – 2010

The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) submitted report PPP.64/08 on the review of Carlisle City Council's Corporate Improvement Plan produced in 2007.  She informed Members that the report reviewed progress on 'Cleaner, Greener and Safer', 'Learning City', the corporate health of the organisation, satisfaction with the Council overall and with Council services,  although progress on Carlisle Renaissance was to be the subject of a further more detailed report. 

The Corporate Improvement Plan was a key policy document for the Council which included a number of priorities that reflected the most important aspects to the local communities and which would promote well-being and quality of life in the Council's area. The review of the Plan, a copy of which had been circulated as an appendix to the report, highlighted the progress which had been made during the last year and considered changes in the internal and external environment which might influence future priorities.    

Ms Curr advised that the review of the Corporate Plan would need to consider how the Council could fulfil its Community Leadership role and bring together local partners to develop more responsive, local services that mattered most to local people, as detailed in the Local Government and Public Involvement in Health Act, 2007 and would also need to be aligned with and support the delivery of the Community Plan for Carlisle and the new Local Area Agreement for Cumbria.  The plan was being reviewed alongside the Medium Term Financial Plan, Capital Strategy and Asset Management Plan as a means of linking the priorities of the Council to the allocation of resources.

In conclusion, Ms Curr drew Members’ attention to the questions for scrutiny and invited their feedback on the matter.

The Executive had on 30 June 2008 (EX.148/08) considered the matter and decided to endorse the review of the Plan and refer the review to Community, Corporate Resources and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consultation.

In discussion, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) A Member expressed his appreciation of the detailed questions for scrutiny which Ms Curr included within her reports.

(b) In response to questions, Ms Curr advised that the Plan would be updated to reflect changes.  Consultation beyond the bodies outlined at Section 2 of the report would depend upon whether there were meaningful questions to put to local residents.

A Member noted that there was no mention of Gay Cumbria within the list of consultees.  Inclusion was important if the Council was to achieve level 3 in diversity.

(c) A Member sought clarification as to whether Carlisle Renaissance remained a priority for the Council and where it sat in the review process.

Ms Curr understood that at the moment Carlisle Renaissance remained a priority.

(d) The statement at Section 4 – Future Priorities was meaningless as it stood.  The factors that needed to be considered when determining Council business for the future should have been identified and detail included.

(e) Whilst not wishing to criticise staff involved, Members expressed concern regarding the levels of street cleanliness, broken footpaths, weeds, litter, etc evidenced on the City’s estates and back lanes. 

It appeared that patch walks were being done separately again as a result of which Members had to constantly raise the same issues.  There had to be a political will to put money into the areas where people lived.

The Head of Facilities replied that the feedback received suggested that staff provided a good service within available budgets.  Certain areas were not the responsibility of the City Council.  He would, however, take that message back.

Ms Curr added that the authority performed well overall.  There would always be local areas where there were issues and the test was the manner by which the Council responded to those issues and how it worked in partnership. 

The Director of Corporate Services stated that the direction of resources was a crucial point.

(f) Although performance in respect of LP134 (recorded incidents of anti‑social behaviour per thousand population) had decreased the figure remained relatively high.  How did that compare with other areas?

In response Ms Curr explained that LP134 was a local indicator and represented very good performance.  

The Head of Community and Culture (Mr Beveridge) said that there were still improvements to be made and work was ongoing to address the fundamental issues.  He added that this represented a very good example of partnership working.

(g) A Member was pleased to note that surplus land had been used to promote a more balanced housing marked and, in particular, the initiative with Eden Housing Association to develop a scheme for elderly people.

He was, however, particularly concerned at the lack of affordable housing for young people, emphasising that provision thereof would help alleviate issues including overcrowding and the longer term social issue of the break up of extended families.  He suggested that a Member Task Force should be established to work with appropriate agencies to drive the matter forward as a matter of urgency.

The Director of Development Services informed Members that a short‑listing process was underway to identify two sites for affordable housing, and she would welcome wider discussion in that regard.

Ms Curr added that, at the last Local Strategic Partnership meeting, the Chief Executive of Carlisle Housing Association has suggested an additional partnership group to look at housing issues which was scheduled to meet for the first time next week.

(h) It was pleasing the note that visits to Tullie House continued to exceed targets and were in the top quartile nationally; and that it had recently been awarded the national accolade of Large Visitor Attraction of the year (Visit England).


Under the Tracker survey 70% were satisfied with museums and galleries (BV119c).  The programme of service reviews contained a financial savings target of £25,000 from the Arts Service 2008/09 and £50,000 recurring from 2009/10.  There was concern that would have a knock on effect on performance under BV119c.


Members were concerned for the future status of Tullie House.

Mr Beveridge said that those concerns were well made, and a report on the Arts Service Review would be considered by the Executive on 28 July and Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 29 July 2008.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Executive be requested to clarify to status of Carlisle Renaissance as a priority for the City Council.

(2) That greater emphasis should be placed on greener, cleaner and safer in the areas in which people lived in terms of priority setting.

(3) That the Committee wished to emphasise the need for all parties to work together as a matter of urgency to drive forward the provision of affordable social housing.

(4) That the Committee was concerned for the future of Tullie House bearing in mind the proposed savings and loss of funding

(5) That the Committee would like further discussion on national and local factors and how those impinged upon the Council’s performance.

(6) That patch walks should be undertaken in partnership with other agencies at the same time.







